

The HKU Scholars Hub



Title	Quantum transport in topological semimetals under magnetic fields
Author(s)	Lu, HZ; Shen, S
Citation	Frontiers of Physics, 2017, v. 12 n. 3, p. 127201:1-18
Issued Date	2017
URL	http://hdl.handle.net/10722/240266
Rights	The final publication is available at Springer via http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11467-016-0609-y; Creative Commons: Attribution 3.0 Hong Kong License

REVIEW ARTICLE

Quantum transport in topological semimetals under magnetic fields

Hai-Zhou Lu^{1,†}, Shun-Qing Shen²

¹Department of Physics, South University of Science and Technology of China, Shenzhen 518055, China ²Department of Physics, The University of Hong Kong, Pokfulam Road, Hong Kong, China Corresponding author. E-mail: [†]luhz@sustc.edu.cn Received July 16, 2016; accepted July 24, 2016

Topological semimetals are three-dimensional topological states of matter, in which the conduction and valence bands touch at a finite number of points, i.e., the Weyl nodes. Topological semimetals host paired monopoles and antimonopoles of Berry curvature at the Weyl nodes and topologically protected Fermi arcs at certain surfaces. We review our recent works on quantum transport in topological semimetals, according to the strength of the magnetic field. At weak magnetic fields, there are competitions between the positive magnetoresistivity induced by the weak anti-localization effect and negative magnetoresistivity related to the nontrivial Berry curvature. We propose a fitting formula for the magnetoconductivity of the weak anti-localization. We expect that the weak localization may be induced by inter-valley effects and interaction effect, and occur in double-Weyl semimetals. For the negative magnetoresistance induced by the nontrivial Berry curvature in topological semimetals, we show the dependence of the negative magnetoresistance on the carrier density. At strong magnetic fields, specifically, in the quantum limit, the magnetoconductivity depends on the type and range of the scattering potential of disorder. The high-field positive magnetoconductivity may not be a compelling signature of the chiral anomaly. For long-range Gaussian scattering potential and half filling, the magnetoconductivity can be linear in the quantum limit. A minimal conductivity is found at the Weyl nodes although the density of states vanishes there.

Keywords topological semimetal, magnetoconductivity, magnetoresistance, localization, anti-localization, chiral anomaly

PACS numbers 72.25.-b, 75.47.-m, 78.40.Kc

Contents

1	Introduction		2
2	Effe	ctive models	2
	2.1	Two-node model of Weyl semimetal	2
	2.2	Berry curvature	3
	2.3	k_z -dependent Chern number	3
	2.4	Fermi arcs	3
	2.5	Monopole charge	3
	2.6	Landau bands	4
	2.7	Paramagnetic topological semimetals	4
	2.8	Double-Weyl semimetal	5
3	Near	r zero field: Weak anti-localization	5
	3.1	Symmetry argument	5
	3.2	Feynman diagram calculations	6

^{*}Special Topic: Recent Progress on Weyl Semimetals (Eds. Xincheng Xie, Xian–Gang Wan, Hong–Ming Weng & Hua Jiang).

	3.3	Weak localization of double-Weyl	
		semimetal	6
	3.4	Magnetoconductivity formula for	
		WAL/WL in 3D	8
	3.5	Localization induced by interaction	
		and inter-valley effects	8
4	4 Weak magnetic fields: Negative		
	mag	gnetoresistance	9
5	Stre	ng magnetic fields: The quantum limit	10
	5.1	Argument of negative magnetoresistance	
		in the quantum limit	10
	5.2	Disorder scattering	10
	5.3	Negative magnetoconductivity with	
		delta potential	11
	5.4	Positive linear magnetoconductivity	
		and zero-field minimum conductivity	
		at half filling of a Weyl semimetal	12

	5.5 Transverse magnetoconductivity	12
6	Remarks and perspective	13
	Acknowledgements	14
	References	14

1 Introduction

Weyl semimetal is a three-dimensional (3D) topological state of matter, in which the conduction and valence energy bands touch at a finite number of nodes [1, 2]. The nodes always appear in pairs, in each pair the quasiparticles carry opposite chirality and linear dispersion, much like a 3D analog of graphene. In the past few years, a number of materials have been suggested to host Weyl fermions [3–14]. The topological semimetals can be simply classified into Weyl semimetals and Dirac semimetals. In a Weyl semimetal, each Weyl node is non-degenerate, while in a Dirac semimetal, the Weyl nodes are degenerate due to time-reversal and inversion symmetry [9]. Recently, angle-resolved photoemission spectroscopy (ARPES) has identified the Dirac nodes in $(Bi_{1-x}In_x)_2Se_3$ [15, 16], Na₃Bi [10, 12, 17, 18], Cd_3As_2 [12, 19–22], and Weyl nodes in the TaAs family [23–26] and YbMnBi₂ [27].

The monopoles hosted by topological semimetals may lead to a number of novel transport effects [3–6, 28– 42], including the "chiral anomaly" [28–34], the anomalous Hall effect [3–6], the chiral magnetic effect [35–38]. There have been growing efforts exploring the transport in topological semimetals, including Bi_{0.97}Sb_{0.03} [43, 44], ZrTe₅ [45–47], Na₃Bi [48], Cd₃As₂ [49–61], TaAs [62, 63], TaP [64–66], NbAs [67, 68], NbP [55, 69], HfTe₅ [70], etc.

Study of magneto-transport properties is one of the research focuses in Weyl semimetals. According to the strength of the magnetic field, the transport in topological semimetals can be classified into four regimes. (i) Near zero field, one has a positive magnetoresistance from the weak anti-localization effect. (ii) At weak parallel magnetic fields, there is a negative magnetoresistance arising from the nontrivial Berry curvature in topological semimetals. (iii) At intermediate magnetic fields, there is the quantum oscillation of resistivity due to the Landau quantization of energy states. (iv) At strong magnetic field, specifically, when only the lowest Landau band is occupied, it is controversial whether a negative magnetoresistance can be regarded as a signature for the chiral anomaly. Also, in most experiments, there is large magnetoresistance in perpendicular magnetic fields, sometimes linearly increases with the field.

In this paper, we review our recent efforts on the quantum transport in topological semimetals [58, 71–75]. Part of the contents has been reviewed in Refs. [76, 77], where the focus was the weak localization and

anti-localization effects. There have been several review articles on topological semimetals [78]. In Section 2, we introduce the models we used for topological semimetals. In Section 3, we summarize the theories of the weak anti-localization for Weyl semimetals and weak localization for double-Weyl semimetals. We propose a formula for the magnetoconductivity induced by the weak (anti-)localization, which is not only applicable for topological semimetals but also for other 3D systems. We also show the weak localization of Weyl fermions as a result of electron-electron interactions and inter-valley effects. In Section 4, we review the experiments on the negative magnetoresistance in topological semimetals, and show the relation between the magnetic monopole and the negative magnetoresistance. In Section 5, we review our results on the magnetoconductivity in the quantum limit. Finally, remarks and perspective are given in Section 6.

2 Effective models

2.1 Two-node model of Weyl semimetal

A minimal model for a Weyl semimetal can be written as

$$H = A(k_x \sigma_x + k_y \sigma_y) + \mathcal{M}_k \sigma_z, \qquad (2.1)$$

where σ are the Pauli matrices, $\mathcal{M}_{\mathbf{k}} = M_0 - M_1 (k_x^2 + k_y^2 + k_z^2)$, $\mathbf{k} = (k_x, k_y, k_z)$ is the wave vector, and A, $M_{0/1}$ are model parameters. This minimal model gives a global description of a pair of Weyl nodes of opposite chirality and all the topological properties. It has an identical structure as that for A-phase of ³He superfluids [79]. If $M_0M_1 > 0$, the two bands intersect at $(0, 0, \pm k_w)$ with $k_w \equiv \sqrt{M_0/M_1}$ (see Fig. 1), giving rise to the topological



Fig. 1 Nontrivial band structure and Berry curvature of a topological semimetal. (a) A schematic of the energy spectrum of a topological semimetal. (k_x, k_y, k_z) is the wave vector. $k_{//}^2 = k_x^2 + k_y^2$. (b) The vector plot of the Berry curvature in momentum space. The conduction and valence bands of a topological semimetal touch at the Weyl nodes, at which a pair of monopoles are hosted. The arrows show that the flux of the Berry curvature flows from one monopole (*red*) to the other (*blue*), defining the nontrivial topological properties of a topological semimetal. Reproduced from Ref. [58].

semimetal phase. In the topological semimetal phase, the model can also be written as

$$H = A(k_x\sigma_x + k_y\sigma_y) + M(k_w^2 - \boldsymbol{k}^2)\sigma_z, \qquad (2.2)$$

where A, M, k_w are model parameters. The dispersions of two energy bands of this model are

$$E_{\pm} = \pm \sqrt{[M(k_w^2 - \mathbf{k}^2)]^2 + A^2(k_x^2 + k_y^2)},$$
 (2.3)

which reduce to $E_{\pm} = \pm M |k_w^2 - k_z^2|$ at $k_x = k_y = 0$. The two bands intersect at $(0, 0, \pm k_w)$ (see Fig. 1).

Around the two nodes $(0, 0, \pm k_w)$, *H* reduces to two separate local models

$$H_{\pm} = \boldsymbol{M}_{\pm} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma},\tag{2.4}$$

 $H_{\pm} = \mathbf{M}_{\pm} \cdot \sigma$ with $\mathbf{M}_{\pm} = \left(A\tilde{k}_x, A\tilde{k}_y, \pm 2Mk_w\tilde{k}_z\right)$ and $(\tilde{k}_x, \tilde{k}_y, \tilde{k}_z)$ the effective wave vector measured from the Weyl nodes.

2.2 Berry curvature

The topological properties in H can be seen from the Berry curvature [80], $\Omega(\mathbf{k}) = \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} \times \mathbf{A}(\mathbf{k})$, where the Berry connection is defined as $\mathbf{A}(\mathbf{k}) = i \langle u(\mathbf{k}) | \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} | u(\mathbf{k}) \rangle$. For example, for the energy eigenstates for the + band $|u(\mathbf{k})\rangle = [\cos(\Theta/2), \sin(\Theta/2)e^{i\varphi}]$, where $\cos \Theta \equiv \mathcal{M}_{\mathbf{k}}/E_+$ and $\tan \varphi \equiv k_y/k_x$. The three-dimensional Berry curvature for the two-node model can be expressed as

$$\boldsymbol{\Omega}(\boldsymbol{k}) = \frac{A^2 M}{E_+^3} \left[k_z k_x, k_z k_y, \frac{1}{2} \left(k_z^2 - k_w^2 - k_x^2 - k_y^2 \right) \right].$$
(2.5)

There exist a pair of singularities at $(0, 0, \pm k_w)$ as shown in Fig. 1. The chirality of a Weyl node can be found as an integral over the Fermi surface enclosing one Weyl node $(1/2\pi) \oint \Omega(\mathbf{k}) \cdot d\mathbf{S}(\mathbf{k})$, which yields opposite topological charges $\mp \operatorname{sgn}(M)$ at $\pm k_w$, corresponding to a pair of "magnetic monopole and antimonopole" in momentum space.

2.3 k_z -dependent Chern number

For a given k_z , a Chern number can be well defined as $n_c(k_z) = -(1/2\pi) \iint dk_x dk_y \Omega(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \hat{z}$ to characterize the topological property in the k_x - k_y plane, and [81]

$$n_c(k_z) = -\frac{1}{2}[\operatorname{sgn}[M(k_w^2 - k_z^2)] + \operatorname{sgn}(M)].$$
(2.6)

The Chern number $n_c(k_z) = -\operatorname{sgn}(M)$ for $-k_w < k_z < k_w$, and $n_c(k_z) = 0$ otherwise [4]. The nonzero Chern number corresponds to the k_z -dependent edge states (known as the Fermi arcs) according to the bulkboundary correspondence [82].

2.4 Fermi arcs

If there is an open boundary at y = 0, where the wave function vanishes, the dispersion of the surface states is finally given by [74, 79]

$$E_{\rm arc}(k_x, k_z) = \operatorname{sgn}(M)Ak_x. \tag{2.7}$$

The corresponding wavefunction is similar to that of topological insulator surface states [83, 84]

$$\Psi_{k_x,k_z}^{\mathrm{arc}}(\boldsymbol{r}) = C \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}k_x x + \mathrm{i}k_z z} \begin{bmatrix} \mathrm{sgn}(M) \\ 1 \end{bmatrix} (\mathrm{e}^{\lambda_1 y} - \mathrm{e}^{\lambda_2 y}), \quad (2.8)$$

where C is a normalization factor and $\lambda_{1,2} = A/2|M| \mp \sqrt{(A/2M)^2 - \Delta_k}$, and $\Delta_k = k_w^2 - k_x^2 - k_z^2$. There are Fermi arcs in two cases: (i) $\lambda_{1,2} > 0$, and (ii) $\lambda_{1,2} = a \mp ib$ with a, b > 0 (Note that $\lambda_1 = \lambda_2$ corresponds to a trivial case). Also in both cases (i) and (ii), we have $\lambda_1 \lambda_2 > 0$ and henceforth $\Delta_k > 0$. Therefore the solution of Fermi surface states is restricted inside a circle defined by $k_x^2 + k_z^2 < k_w^2$.

The two-node model in Eq. (2.2) provides a generic description for Weyl semimetals, including the band touching, opposite chirality, monopoles of Berry curvature, topological charges, and Fermi arcs.

2.5 Monopole charge

As an example, we use the effective model

$$H = vk \cdot \sigma \tag{2.9}$$

to demonstrate the monopole charge hosted at the Weyl nodes. The model is equivalent to Eq. (2.4). The spinor wave function of the valence band can be found as

$$|u_{+}(k,\theta,\varphi)\rangle = \begin{pmatrix} \sin\frac{\theta}{2} \\ -\cos\frac{\theta}{2}e^{i\varphi} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.10)$$

where $\cos \theta \equiv k_z/k$ with $k = \sqrt{k_x^2 + k_y^2 + k_z^2}$. The Berry connection is defined as

$$\mathbf{A} \equiv -\mathrm{i}\langle u_+ | \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} | \, u_+ \rangle. \tag{2.11}$$

In polar coordinates, $\nabla_{\mathbf{k}} = (\partial_k, (1/k)\partial_{\theta}, (1/k\sin\theta)\partial_{\varphi}),$ we can find that

$$(A_k, A_\theta, A_\varphi) = \left(0, 0, \frac{\cos^2 \frac{\theta}{2}}{k \sin \theta}\right).$$
(2.12)

The Berry curvature can be found as

$$\boldsymbol{\Omega} \equiv \nabla \times \boldsymbol{A} = \frac{1}{k \sin \theta} \left[\frac{\partial (A_{\varphi} \sin \theta)}{\partial \theta} \right] \hat{e}_{k} - \frac{1}{k} \frac{\partial (k A_{\varphi})}{\partial k} \hat{e}_{\theta} = -\frac{1}{2k^{2}} \hat{e}_{k}.$$
(2.13)

Hai-Zhou Lu and Shun-Qing Shen, Front. Phys. 12(3), 127201 (2017)

The monopole charge is defind as the Berry curvature flux threading a sphere that encloses the origin, and can be found as

$$\mathcal{N} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\Sigma} d\mathbf{S} \cdot \mathbf{\Omega}$$
$$= \int_{0}^{2\pi} d\varphi \int_{0}^{\pi} d\theta \sin \theta k^{2} \left(-\frac{1}{2k^{2}} \right)$$
$$= -1. \tag{2.14}$$

In the other valley of opposite chirality, the Hamiltonian can be written as $H = -vk \cdot \sigma$, the wave function of the valence band $|u_{-}\rangle$ can be obtained by letting $\theta \to \pi/2 - \theta$ and $\varphi \to \pi + \varphi$ in $|u_{+}\rangle$, and $|u_{-}\rangle = (\cos \frac{\theta}{2}, \sin \frac{\theta}{2} e^{i\varphi})$. Following the same procedure, we can show that the Berry connection is $A_{\varphi} = \sin^2 \frac{\theta}{2}/k \sin \theta$, the Berry curvature is $\Omega_k = 1/(2k^2)$, and the monopole charge is 1. Thus the total monopole charge is zero for the two-node model, which is consistent with Nielsen-Minomiya's no-go theorem [28].

2.6 Landau bands

In a magnetic field along the z direction, the energy spectrum is quantized into a set of 1D Landau bands dispersing with k_z [see Fig. 2 (a)]. We consider a magnetic field applied along the z direction, $\boldsymbol{B} = (0, 0, B)$, and choose the Landau gauge in which the vector potential is $\boldsymbol{A} = (-yB, 0, 0)$. The Landau bands can be solved analytically [85–87].

The eigen energies are [72]

$$E_{k_z}^{\nu\pm} = \omega/2 \pm \sqrt{\mathcal{M}_{\nu}^2 + \nu \eta^2}, \quad \nu \ge 1,$$

$$E_{k_z}^0 = \omega/2 - M_0 + M_1 k_z^2, \quad \nu = 0,$$
(2.15)

where $\omega = 2M/\ell_B^2$, $\eta = \sqrt{2}A/\ell_B$, and the magnetic



Fig. 2 The energies of Landau bands of the minimal global model for Weyl and Dirac semimetals in a magnetic field B applied along the z direction, as functions of the wave vector k_z . The parameters: $M_0 = 0.05$ eV, $M_1 = 5$ eV·nm², A = 1 eV·nm, and B = 1. The Zeeman energy is not included. Reproduced from Ref. [72].

length $\ell_B = \sqrt{\hbar/(e|B|)}$. The Landau energy bands (ν as band index) disperse with k_z , as shown in Fig. 2. The eigen states for $\nu \geq 1$ are

$$|\nu \ge 1, k_x, k_z, +\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} \cos \frac{\theta_{k_z}^{\nu}}{2} |\nu - 1\rangle \\ \sin \frac{\theta_{k_z}^{\nu}}{2} |\nu\rangle \end{bmatrix} |k_x, k_z\rangle,$$
$$|\nu \ge 1, k_x, k_z, -\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} \sin \frac{\theta_{k_z}^{\nu}}{2} |\nu - 1\rangle \\ -\cos \frac{\theta_{k_z}^{\nu}}{2} |\nu\rangle \end{bmatrix} |k_x, k_z\rangle, \quad (2.16)$$

and for $\nu = 0$ is

$$|\nu = 0, k_x, k_z\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} 0\\|0\rangle \end{bmatrix} |k_x, k_z\rangle, \qquad (2.17)$$

where $\cos \theta_{k_z}^{\nu} = \mathcal{M}_{\nu} / \sqrt{\mathcal{M}_{\nu}^2 + \nu \eta^2}$, and the wave functions $\psi_{\nu,k_z,k_x}(\boldsymbol{r}) = \langle \boldsymbol{r} | \nu, k_x, k_z \rangle$ are found as

$$\psi_{\nu,k_z,k_x}(\boldsymbol{r}) = \frac{C_{\nu}}{\sqrt{L_x L_z \ell_B}} e^{ik_z z} e^{ik_x x} e^{-\frac{(y-y_0)^2}{2\ell_B^2}} \mathcal{H}_{\nu}\left(\frac{y-y_0}{\ell_B}\right),$$
(2.18)

where $C_{\nu} \equiv 1/\sqrt{\nu!2^{\nu}\sqrt{\pi}}$, $L_x L_z$ is area of sample, the guiding center $y_0 = k_x \ell_B^2$, \mathcal{H}_{ν} are the Hermite polynomials. As the dispersions are not explicit functions of k_x , the number of different k_x represents the Landau degeneracy $N_L = 1/(2\pi\ell_B^2) = eB/h$ in a unit area in the x-y plane. This set of analytical solutions provides us a good base to study the transport properties of Weyl fermions.

2.7 Paramagnetic topological semimetals

A Weyl semimetal and its time-reversal partner can form a Dirac semimetal or paramagnetic semimetal, whose model can be built by $H(\mathbf{k})$ in Eq. (2.2) and its timereversal partner $H^*(-\mathbf{k})$, where the asterisk refers to a complex conjugate. This model can also serve as a building block for Weyl semimetals that respect timereversal symmetry but break inversion symmetry [23-26, 62, 63, 88–90]. For this case, there is the quantum spin Hall effect, compared to the quantum anomalous Hall effect in a Weyl semimetal of a single pair of nodes. A straightforward extension is as follows [74]

$$H_{\text{Dirac}} = A(k_x \alpha_x + k_y \alpha_y) + M(k_w^2 - k^2)\beta, \qquad (2.19)$$

where the Dirac matrices are $\alpha_x = \sigma_x \otimes \sigma_x$, $\alpha_y = \sigma_x \otimes \sigma_y$, $\beta = \sigma_z \otimes \sigma_0$. It contains four Weyl nodes, which are doubly degenerate. The surface electrons around the \hat{z} direction consist of two branches with opposite spins and opposite effective velocities. The model can also be written into a block-diagonalized form by changing the basis $(1 \rightarrow 1, 4 \rightarrow 2, 2 \rightarrow 3, 3 \rightarrow 4)$,

$$H_{\text{Dirac}} = \begin{bmatrix} H(\boldsymbol{k}) & 0\\ 0 & H^*(-\boldsymbol{k}) \end{bmatrix} + \sigma_z \otimes \begin{bmatrix} \Delta_s & 0\\ 0 & \Delta_p \end{bmatrix}. \quad (2.20)$$

Frontiers of Physics

Hai-Zhou Lu and Shun-Qing Shen, Front. Phys. 12(3), 127201 (2017)

In the second term, the z-direction Zeeman energy $\Delta_{s/p} = g_{s/p}\mu_B B/2$ is also included, where $g_{s/p}$ is the g-factor for the s/p orbital [12] and μ_B is the Bohr magneton.

Figure 2(b) shows the Landau bands of both $H(\mathbf{k})$ and $H^*(-\mathbf{k})$ in the z-direction magnetic field. The Landau bands of the Dirac semimetal can be found in a similar way as that in Section 2.6. Now there are two branches of $\nu = 0$ bands, with the energy dispersions $E_{k_z}^{0\uparrow} = \omega/2 + \Delta_p - M_0 + M_1 k_z^2$ and $E_{k_z}^{0\downarrow} = -\omega/2 - \Delta_s + M_0 - M_1 k_z^2$ for $H(\mathbf{k})$ and $H^*(-\mathbf{k})$, respectively. They intersect at $k_z = \pm \sqrt{[M_0 - (\omega + \Delta_s + \Delta_p)/2]/M_1}$ and energy $(\Delta_p - \Delta_s)/2$, and with opposite Fermi velocities near the points.

2.8 Double-Weyl semimetal

Each Weyl node in a Weyl semimetal hosts a monopole charge of 1 or -1. In a double-Weyl semimetal, the monopole charge is 2 or -2 [6, 91–93]. For a single valley of both single- and double-Weyl semimetals, the minimal model can be written as

$$H = \begin{bmatrix} \chi v_z \hbar k_z & v_{//} (\hbar k_+)^{\mathcal{N}} \\ v_{//} (\hbar k_-)^{\mathcal{N}} & -\chi v_z \hbar k_z \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.21)

where $k_{\pm} = k_x \pm ik_y$, $\chi = \pm 1$ is the valley index, v_z and $v_{//}$ are parameters and assumed to be constants, and momentum \mathbf{k} is measured from the Weyl nodes. Here, $\mathcal{N} = 1, 2$ correspond to single- and double-Weyl semimetal respectively. The model has a conduction band and a valence band, with the dispersions given by $\pm E_{\mathbf{k}}$ and $E_{\mathbf{k}} = \sqrt{v_z^2 \hbar^2 k_z^2 + v_{//}^2 (\hbar^2 k_x^2 + \hbar^2 k_y^2)^{\mathcal{N}}}$. Without loss of generality, we assume that the chemical potential is slightly above the Weyl nodes and the electronic transport is contributed mainly by the conduction bands throughout the paper. The eigenstate of the conduction band at valley $\chi = +$ is given by

$$|\mathbf{k}\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} \cos(\theta/2) \\ \sin(\theta/2) \exp(-i\mathcal{N}\varphi) \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.22)

where $\cos \theta \equiv v_z k_z / E_k$, and $\tan \varphi \equiv k_y / k_x$. The eigenstate of the conduction band around valley $\chi = -$ can be found by replacing $\cos(\theta/2) \rightarrow \sin(\theta/2)$ and $\sin(\theta/2) \rightarrow -\cos(\theta/2)$ in Eq. (2.22). The monopole charge can be found by integrating the Berry curvature over an arbitrary Fermi sphere Σ that encloses the Weyl node,

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} \cdot \boldsymbol{\Omega} = \pm \mathcal{N}, \qquad (2.23)$$

with \pm for the \pm valleys, the Berry curvature [80] $\boldsymbol{\Omega} = \nabla \times \boldsymbol{A}$, and $\boldsymbol{A} = (A_{\theta}, A_{\varphi})$ is the Berry connection given by $A_{\theta} = \langle \boldsymbol{k} | i \partial_{\theta} | \boldsymbol{k} \rangle = 0$ and $A_{\varphi} = \langle \boldsymbol{k} | i \partial_{\varphi} | \boldsymbol{k} \rangle = \mathcal{N} \sin^2(\theta/2)$.

3 Near zero field: Weak anti-localization

Weak anti-localization is a transport phenomenon in disordered metals [94]. At low temperatures, when the mean free path is much shorter than the system size and phase coherence length, electrons suffer from scattering but can maintain their phase coherence. In this quantum diffusive regime, the quantum interference between timereversed scattering loops can give rise to a correction to the conductivity. If the quantum interference correction is positive, it gives a weak anti-localization correction to the conductivity. Because this correction requires time reversal symmetry, it can be suppressed by applying a magnetic field, leading to a negative magnetoconductivity, or positive magnetoresistivity, as the signature for the weak anti-localization. The weak anti-localization has been widely observed in topological semimetals, including $Bi_{0.97}Sb_{0.03}$ [43, 44], ZrTe₅ [45], Na₃Bi [48], Cd_3As_2 [57, 58], TaAs [62, 63], etc.

3.1 Symmetry argument

In contrast, the quantum interference can be negative, leading to the weak localization effect and totally opposite temperate and magnetic dependencies of conductivity. Whether one has weak localization or weak antilocalization depends on the symmetry (see Table 1). According to the classification of the ensembles of random matrix [95], there are three symmetry classes. If a system has time-reversal symmetry but no spin-rotational symmetry, it is in the symplectic class, in which the weak anti-localization is expected [96]. Remember that one of the low-energy descriptions of Weyl fermions in semimetals is $H = \pm \hbar v_F \boldsymbol{\sigma} \cdot \boldsymbol{k}$, which respects timereversal symmetry not spin rotational symmetry. Therefore, a single valley of Weyl fermions has the symplectic symmetry and the weak anti-localization. Moreover, we find the Berry phase can also explain the weak localization in Weyl semimetals [73], which we discuss later.

Table 1 The relation between the symmetry classes (orthogonal, symplectic, and unitary) [95] and weak localization (WL) and anti-localization (WAL) [96]. Reproduced from Ref. [77].

	Orthogonal	Symplectic	Unitary
Time-reversal	\checkmark	\checkmark	×
Spin-rotational	\checkmark	×	×
WL/WAL	WL	WAL	×

3.2 Feynman diagram calculations

One of the theoretical approaches to study the weak localization and anti-localization is the Feynman diagram techniques. Figure 3 summarizes the Feynman diagrams used to study the weak localization and anti-localization arising from the quantum interference and interaction [71]. It is based on the linear response theory of the conductivity, with disorder and interaction taken as perturbations. In the formulism, there are three main contributions to the conductivity. The leading order is the semiclassical Drude conductivity [Fig. 3(a)], then the quantum interference correction [Fig. 3(b)] and interaction correction (Altshuler-Aronov effect) [Fig. 3(d)].

We calculate the magnetoconductivity arising from the quantum interference $\delta \sigma^{qi}$, as shown in Fig. 4. As $B \to 0, \, \delta \sigma^{qi}$ is proportional to $-\sqrt{B}$ for $\ell_{\phi} \gg \ell_B$ or at low temperatures, and $\delta \sigma^{qi} \propto -B^2$ for $\ell_{\phi} \ll \ell_B$ or at high temperatures. ℓ_B can be evaluated approximately as 12.8 nm/ \sqrt{B} with B in Tesla. Usually below the liquid helium temperature, ℓ_ϕ can be as long as hundreds of nanometers to one micrometer, much longer than ℓ_B which is tens of nanometers between 0.1 and 1 Tesla. Therefore, the $-\sqrt{B}$ magnetoconductivity at low temperatures and small fields serves as a signature for the weak anti-localization of 3D Weyl fermions. Figure 4(a)shows $\delta \sigma^{qi}(B)$ of two valleys of Weyl fermions in the absence of intervalley scattering. For long ℓ_{ϕ} , $\delta \sigma^{qi}(B)$ is negative and proportional to \sqrt{B} , showing the signature of the weak anti-localization of 3D Weyl fermions. This $-\sqrt{B}$ dependence agrees well with the experiment, [43, 44] and we emphasize that it is obtained from a complete diagram calculation with only two parameters ℓ and ℓ_{ϕ} of physical meanings. As ℓ_{ϕ} becomes shorter, a change from $-\sqrt{B}$ to $-B^2$ is evident, and eventually



Fig. 3 The Feynman diagrams [94, 97–102] for the conductivity of 3D Weyl semimetals, in the presence of disorder (*dashed lines*) and electron-electron interaction (*wavy lines*). The arrow lines are for Green's functions. Reproduced from Ref. [71].



Fig. 4 The magnetoconductivity $\delta \sigma^{qi}(B)$ for different phase coherence length ℓ_{ϕ} at $\eta_I = \eta_* = 0$ (a), for different η_I at $\eta_* = 0$ (b), and for different η_I at finite η_* (c). The magnetic field *B* is applied along arbitrary directions. Parameters: $\ell = 10$ nm and $\ell_{\phi} = 1000$ nm in (b) and (c). (d) The diagrams show the difference between η_I and η_* , with η_I related to the intervalley scattering and η_* measuring the intervalley correlation of intravalley scattering. The dashed lines represent the correlation of two scattering processes. $\nu = \pm$ is the valley index. Reproduced from Ref. [71].

 $\delta^{qi}(B)$ vanishes at $\ell_{\phi} = \ell$ as the system is no longer in the quantum interference regime and enters the semiclassical diffusion regime.

3.3 Weak localization of double-Weyl semimetal

We focus on the Fermi sphere in one valley of a topological semimetal. For each path [labelled as P in Fig. 5(a)] connecting successive intermediate states of the backscattering from \mathbf{k} to $-\mathbf{k}$ on the Fermi sphere, which encompasses the monopole charge at the origin, there exists a corresponding time-reversal counterpart P'. The quantum interference is determined by the phase difference between the two time-reversed paths P and P', which is equivalent to the Berry phase accumulated along the loop formed by P together with $\bar{P} \equiv -P'$, namely the corresponding path from $-\mathbf{k}$ to \mathbf{k} , as shown in Fig. 5(b).

The quantum interference correction then depends on the geometric phase, i.e., the Berry phase [80, 97, 103– 106], collected by electrons after circulating the loop $\mathcal{C} \equiv P + \bar{P}$. The Berry phase can be found by a loop integral of the Berry connection around \mathcal{C} . Remarkably, this Berry



Fig. 5 The Fermi sphere in momentum space for a threedimensional topological semimetal, where the dot located at the origin represents a monopole charge of \mathcal{N} . (a) P denotes a generic backscattering from the wave vector \mathbf{k} to $-\mathbf{k}$ via intermediate states labeled as $(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \ldots, \mathbf{k}_n)$. P' stands for the time-reversal counterpart of P. (b) The phase difference between P and P' is equivalent to the Berry phase circulating around the loop $\mathcal{C} = P + \overline{P}$. Reproduced from Ref. [73].

phase depends only on the monopole charge, but *not* on the specific shape of the loop [73]

$$\gamma = \oint_{\mathcal{C}} \mathrm{d}\ell \cdot \boldsymbol{A} = \pi \mathcal{N}. \tag{3.1}$$

For double-Weyl semimetals, the monopole charge $\mathcal{N} =$ 2 and the Berry phase is then 2π . With the 2π Berry phase, the time-reversed scattering loops interfere constructively, leading to the weak localization effect. However, for single-Weyl semimetals, the monopole charge is $\mathcal{N} = 1$ and the Berry phase is π , which gives rise to the weak anti-localization effect. As the Berry phase is a consequence of the Berry curvature field generated by the monopole charge, we therefore establish a robust connection between the weak (anti)localization effect with the parity of monopole charge \mathcal{N} . The Berry phase argument is consistent with the symmetry classification [107], the single-Weyl semimetals belong to the symplectic class with a weak anti-localization correction, while double-Weyl semimetals correspond to the orthogonal class with a weak localization correction.

We now verify the above argument of quantum interference correction to conductivity in Weyl semimetals by the standard Feynman diagram calculations. The correction can be evaluated by calculating the maximally crossed diagrams, one of which is shown in Fig. 6. In this diagram, the segments of the arrow lines represent the intermediate states in the backscattering, and the dashed lines represent the correlation between the timereversed scattering processes. The core calculation of the maximally crossed diagrams can be formulated into the particle-particle correlation, known as the cooperon. The cooperon of the double-Weyl semimetal is found to be [73]

$$\Gamma_{k_1,k_2} \approx \frac{\hbar}{2\pi N_F \tau^2} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}2(\varphi_2 - \varphi_1)}}{D_1 \left(q_x^2 + q_y^2\right) + D_2 q_z^2}, \tag{3.2}$$

where $\boldsymbol{q} = \boldsymbol{k}_1 + \boldsymbol{k}_2$ is the cooperon wave vector, \boldsymbol{k}_1 and \boldsymbol{k}_2 are the wave vectors of incoming and outgoing states, respectively, φ_1 and φ_2 are the azimuth angles of corresponding wave vectors, $D_1 = 8\tau E_F v_{//}/3\pi$ and $D_2 = \tau v_z^2$ are the diffusion coefficients, N_F is the density of states, and τ is the momentum relaxation time. In contrast, the cooperon of the single-Weyl semimetal is known to take the form [71]

$$\Gamma_{\boldsymbol{k}_1,\boldsymbol{k}_2} \approx \frac{\hbar}{2\pi N_F \tau^2} \frac{1}{Dq^2} \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}(\varphi_2 - \varphi_1)}, \qquad (3.3)$$

where the diffusion coefficient $D = v_F^2 \tau/2$ (We only give the result for isotropic single-Weyl semimetals with $v_F = v_z = v_{//}$; this simplification does not change any qualitative results with respect to quantum interference correction). Note the main difference between Eqs. (3.2) and (3.3) lies in the phase factor involving $\varphi_2 - \varphi_1$, which originates from different eigenstates of Weyl semimetals with different monopole charges.

As $\boldsymbol{q} \to 0$, i.e., $\boldsymbol{k}_1 = -\boldsymbol{k}_2$, the cooperon becomes divergent and becomes the most dominant contribution to the backscattering. In this limit, $\varphi_2 = \varphi_1 + \pi$ (We have carried out a coordinate transformation in deriving these results, where $\hbar k_x = \sqrt{k \sin \theta} \cos \varphi$, $\hbar k_y = \sqrt{k \sin \theta} \sin \varphi$, $2\hbar m v k_z = k \cos \theta$, $-\boldsymbol{k}$ is obtained by setting $\varphi \to \varphi + \pi$ and $\theta \to \pi - \theta$). Then, for the double-Weyl semimetal,

$$\Gamma_{\boldsymbol{k},\boldsymbol{q}-\boldsymbol{k}} \approx +\frac{\hbar}{2\pi N_F \tau^2} \frac{1}{D_1 \left(q_x^2 + q_y^2\right) + D_2 q_z^2},\tag{3.4}$$

and for the single-Weyl semimetal,

$$\Gamma_{\boldsymbol{k},\boldsymbol{q}-\boldsymbol{k}} \approx -\frac{\hbar}{2\pi N_F \tau^2} \frac{1}{Dq^2}.$$
(3.5)

Note the different signs in Eqs. (3.4) and (3.5), which correspond to the WL and WAL effects, respectively. This is a direct consequence of different phase factors in the



Fig. 6 The maximally crossed Feynman diagram that describes the quantum interference between the time-reversed scattering trajectories in Fig. 5 as $q \rightarrow 0$. The arrowed solid and dashed lines denote the Green functions and impurity scattering, respectively. This kind of diagrams can give the quantum interference correction to the conductivity [96, 97, 105]. A negative (positive) correction corresponds to the weak (anti)localization effect, with the sign sensitive to the parity of the monopole charge. Reproduced from Ref. [73].

wavefunctions, generated by different monopole charges in double- and single-Weyl semimetals. In other words, a connection is therefore firmly established between the *parity* of monopole charge \mathcal{N} and the sign of the quantum interference correction, with odd and even parity giving rise to WAL and WL, respectively.

The weak localization effect can give rise to a positive magnetoconductivity as another signature of the weak localization in double-Weyl semimetals. The magnetoconductivity is anisotropic, depending on whether the field is along the z direction or in the x - y plane. The magnetoconductivity is defined as $\delta \sigma_{zz}^{qi}(B) = \sigma_{zz}^{qi}(B) - \sigma_{zz}^{qi}(0)$. In the limit of $\ell_{\phi} \gg \ell_B \gg \ell_z$, which can be approached at low temperatures, the magnetoconductivity $\delta \sigma_{zz}^{qi}(B) \propto \sqrt{B}$. In the limit of $\ell_B \gg \ell_{\phi}$ and $\ell_B \gg \ell_z$, $\delta \sigma_{zz}^{qi}(B) \propto B^2$.

3.4 Magnetoconductivity formula for WAL/WL in 3D

Based on our theoretical results in Refs. [71] and [73], we proposed a formula to fit the magnetoconductivity arising from the weak (anti-)localization in three dimensions,

$$\delta\sigma_{zz}^{qi} = C_1^{qi} \frac{B^2 \sqrt{B}}{B_c^2 + B^2} + C_2^{qi} \frac{B_c^2 B^2}{B_c^2 + B^2},$$
(3.6)

where the fitting parameters C_1^{qi} and C_2^{qi} are positive for weak localization and negative for weak anti-localization. The critical field B_c is related to the phase coherence length ℓ_{ϕ} according to $B_c \sim \hbar/(e\ell_{\phi}^2)$. Empirically, the phase coherence length becomes longer with decreasing temperature and can be written as $\ell_{\phi} \sim T^{-p/2}$; then $B_c \sim T^p$, where p is positive and determined by decoherence mechanisms such as electron-electron interaction (p = 3/2) or electron-phonon interaction (p = 3). At high temperatures, $\ell_{\phi} \to 0$; thus, $B_c \to \infty$ and we have $\delta \sigma_{zz}^{qi} \propto B^2$. At low temperatures, $\ell_{\phi} \to \infty$; then $B_c = 0$ and we have $\delta \sigma_{zz}^{qi} \propto \sqrt{B}$. The formula has been applied in the experiment on TaAs, and by fitting the magnetoconductivity, we find that $p \approx 1.5$ [63].

3.5 Localization induced by interaction and inter-valley effects

In the presence of the interaction, we find that the change of conductivity with temperature for one valley of Weyl fermions can be summarized as

$$\Delta\sigma(T) = c_{ee}T^{1/2} - c_{qi}T^{p/2}, \qquad (3.7)$$

where both c_{ee} and c_{qi} are positive parameters. This describes a competition between the interaction-induced weak localization and interference-induced weak antilocalization, as shown in Fig. 7 schematically. At higher temperatures, the conductivity increases with decreasing



Fig. 7 A schematic demonstration of the change of conductivity $\Delta\sigma$ as a function of temperature *T*. We choose $c_{ee} = c_{qi}$. T_c is the critical temperature below which the conductivity drops with decreasing temperature. Reproduced from Ref. [71].

temperature, showing a weak anti-localization behavior. Below a critical temperature T_c , the conductivity starts to drop with decreasing temperature, exhibiting a localization tendency. The critical temperature can be found as $T_c = (c_{ee}/p \cdot c_{qi})^{2/(p-1)}$. Because $c_{ee}, c_{qi} > 0$, this means as long as p > 1, there is always a critical temperature, below which the conductivity drops with decreasing temperature. For known decoherence mechanisms in 3D, p is always greater than 1 [94]. With a set of typical parameters, we find that $T_c \approx 0.4 - 10^6$ K [71].

We find that the intervalley scattering and correlation can also lead to the weak localization. Two dimensionless parameters are defined for the inter- and intravalley scattering: $\eta_* \propto \langle U_{\boldsymbol{k},\boldsymbol{k}'}^{++}U_{\boldsymbol{k}',\boldsymbol{k}}^{--} \rangle$ measuring the correlation between intravalley scattering and $\eta_I \propto \langle U_{\boldsymbol{k},\boldsymbol{k}'}^{+-}U_{\boldsymbol{k}',\boldsymbol{k}}^{-+}\rangle$ measuring the weight of intervalley scattering , where $U_{\boldsymbol{k},\boldsymbol{k}'}^{\nu,\nu'}$ is the scattering matrix element. Figure 4(d) schematically shows the difference between η_* and η_I . As shown in Fig. 4(b), with increasing η_I , the negative $\delta \sigma^{qi}$ is suppressed, where $\eta_I \rightarrow 1$ means strong intervalley scattering while $\eta_I \rightarrow 0$ means vanishing intervalley scattering. Furthermore, Fig. 4(c) shows that the magnetoconductivity can turn to positive when $\eta_I + \eta_* = 3/2$. The positive $\delta \sigma^{qi}(B)$ in Fig. 4(c) corresponds to a suppressed σ^{qi} with decreasing temperature, i.e., a localization tendency. This localization is attributed to the strong intervalley coupling which recovers spin-rotational symmetry (now the spin space is complete for a given momentum), then the system goes to the orthogonal class [95, 96, 106]. Therefore, we show that the combination of strong intervalley scattering and correlation will strengthen the localization tendency in disordered Weyl semimetals. The metal-insulator phase transition is also found numerically [41].

4 Weak magnetic fields: Negative magnetoresistance

In a topological semimetal, paired Weyl nodes carry opposite chirality and paired monopoles and antimonopoles of Berry curvature in momentum space [2] [see 1(b)]. The nontrivial Berry curvature can couple an external magnetic field to the velocity of electrons, leading to a chiral current that is linearly proportional to the field. The correlation of chiral currents further contributes to an extra conductivity that quadratically grows with increasing magnetic field, in a magnetic field and an electric field applied parallel to each other [30, 31]. This B^2 positive conductivity in weak parallel magnetic fields, or negative magnetoresistance (negative MR), is rare in non-ferromagnetic materials, thus can serve as one of the transport signatures of the topological semimetals. More importantly, because of its relation to the chiral charge pumping between paired Weyl nodes, the negative magnetoresistance is also believed to be a signature of the chiral anomaly [28, 108, 109]. The negative magnetoresistance has been observed in topological insulator thin films [110] and many topological semimetals, including BiSb alloy [43, 44], ZrTe₅ [45], TaAs [62, 63], Na₃Bi [48], Cd₃As₂ [57–59], TaP [65], NbAs [67, 68], and HfTe₅ [70].

To understand the negative magnetoresistance, we start with the semiclassical equation of motion proposed by Niu and his colleagues [80, 111–113]

$$\dot{\boldsymbol{r}} = \boldsymbol{v} + \dot{\boldsymbol{k}} \times \boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}},$$

$$\hbar \dot{\boldsymbol{k}} = e\boldsymbol{E} + e\dot{\boldsymbol{r}} \times \boldsymbol{B},$$
(4.1)

where $\boldsymbol{v} = \partial \epsilon_{\boldsymbol{k}} / \hbar \partial \boldsymbol{k}$. The second term in the first equation indicates that an electron can acquire an anomalous velocity proportional to the Berry curvature of the band in the presence of an electric field. This anomalous velocity is responsible for a number of transport phenomena.

Iterating \boldsymbol{k} and \boldsymbol{r} in the equations, using $(\boldsymbol{a} \times \boldsymbol{b}) \times \boldsymbol{c} = (\boldsymbol{a} \cdot \boldsymbol{c})\boldsymbol{b} - (\boldsymbol{b} \cdot \boldsymbol{c})\boldsymbol{a}$, and $(\dot{\boldsymbol{a}} \times \boldsymbol{b}) \cdot \boldsymbol{b} = 0$, we arrive at [30]

$$\dot{\boldsymbol{r}} = \left(1 + \frac{e}{\hbar}\boldsymbol{B}\cdot\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}}\right)^{-1} \left[\boldsymbol{v} + \frac{e}{\hbar}\boldsymbol{E}\times\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}} + \frac{e}{\hbar}(\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}}\cdot\boldsymbol{v})\boldsymbol{B}\right],$$

$$\hbar\dot{\boldsymbol{k}} = \left(1 + \frac{1}{\hbar}\boldsymbol{B}\cdot\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}}\right)^{-1} \left[e\boldsymbol{E} + e\boldsymbol{v}\times\boldsymbol{B} + \frac{e^{2}}{\hbar}(\boldsymbol{E}\cdot\boldsymbol{B})\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}}\right],$$

(4.2)

where $\boldsymbol{E} \times \boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}}$ gives AHE [114, 115], $(\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}} \cdot \boldsymbol{v})\boldsymbol{B}$ gives the chiral magnetic effect [38], and $(\boldsymbol{E} \cdot \boldsymbol{B})\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}}$ is the source of the negative magnetoresistance [30, 31].

Now we give an argument for the negative magnetoresistance. The argument is similar to the calculation by Yip [116]. In the framework of linear response theory,

$$E = 0$$
, the velocity in small B fields reduces to

$$\dot{\boldsymbol{r}} = \boldsymbol{v} + \frac{e}{\hbar} (\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{\boldsymbol{k}} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}) \boldsymbol{B}, \qquad (4.3)$$

where we have considered the correction of the density of states by the Berry curvature. The second term represents the anomalous velocity induced by the finite Berry curvature and is proportional to the magnetic field. Because the conductivity is a current-current correlation [see Fig. 3(a)], the linear-*B* dependence in the velocity (note that current is charge times velocity) leads to the quadratic-*B* dependence in the conductivity. In Sec. 2.5, we have shown that the Berry curvature is proportional to $1/k^2$. Considering there are Ω^2 and a k^2 in the 3D integral of the conductivity formula, eventually, the anomalous conductivity part should be inversely proportional to the Fermi wave vector and proportional to B^2 , that is

$$\delta\sigma(B) \propto \frac{B^2}{k_F^2}.\tag{4.4}$$

The functional relation obtained by this argument is consistent with the formulas obtained by Son and Spivak [30] and Burkov [31]. The conductivity increases with B^2 , giving rise to a negative magnetoresistance. Because the nontrivial Berry curvature diverges at the Weyl nodes, the positive conductivity will increase with decreasing Fermi wave vector and carrier density. In three dimensions, the carrier density n is proportional to k_F^3 , so

$$\delta\sigma(B) \propto \frac{B^2}{n^{2/3}}.\tag{4.5}$$

Therefore, it is necessary to check three properties in order to verify a negative magnetoresistance from the nontrivial Berry curvature. (i) The angular dependence. Because of the $E \cdot B$ term in Eq. (4.2), the effect is maximized when the electric field is aligned with the magnetic field. Also, when the field is perpendicular to the current, the positive magnetoresistance from the Lorentz force can easily overwhelm the Berry-curvature negative magnetoresistance. (ii) The B^2 magnetic field dependence. (iii) The $n^{-2/3}$ carrier density dependence. So far, the first two properties have been verified by all the experiments in which the negative magnetoresistance is observed. In the experiment by Li et al. on a nanoribbon of Cd_3As_2 [58], the carriers can be released by defects with increasing temperature, following an Arrhenius's law. The carrier density was extracted from two formulas. One is Kohler's rule $R(B_{\perp}) = R_0 [1 + (\mu B_{\perp})^2],$ where $R(B_{\perp})$ and R_0 are the resistance in the presence and absence of a perpendicular magnetic field B_{\perp} , and μ is the mobility. This can give a rough estimate of the mobility μ , which is then put into the zero-field resistivity $\rho = 1/ne\mu$ to yield the carrier density n approximately. In a temperature window between 50K and 150K, the weak anti-localization does not play a role, and the change in the negative magnetoresistance can be assumed to be mainly from the change of the carrier density because it is a semiclassical conductivity contribution. The experiment shows that the coefficient in front of the negative magnetoresistance can be well fitted by $B^2/n^{2/3}$. In the experiment by Zhang et al. [63], the carrier density dependence was checked by comparing the results from different samples.

5 Strong magnetic fields: The quantum limit

5.1 Argument of negative magnetoresistance in the quantum limit

According to Nielsen and Ninomiya [29], the original proposal for realizing the chiral anomaly in lattices is in the quantum limit of a 3D semimetal. They started with a one-dimensional model in which two chiral energy bands have linear dispersions and opposite velocities. An external electric field can accelerate electrons in one band to higher energy levels, in this way, charges are "created". In contrast, in the other band, which has the opposite velocity, charges are annihilated. The chiral charge, defined as the difference between the charges in the two bands, therefore is not conserved in the electric field. This is literally the chiral anomaly. As one of the possible realizations of the one-dimensional chiral system, they then proposed to use the $\nu = 0$ Landau bands of a three-dimensional semimetal, and expected "the longitudinal magneto-conduction becomes extremely strong". In other words, the magnetoresistance of the 0th Landau bands in semimetals is the first physical quantity that was proposed as one of the signatures of the chiral anomaly.

In the quantum limit, only the band of $\nu = 0$ is partially filled. In this case the transport properties of the system are dominantly determined by the highly degenerate $\nu = 0$ Landau bands [the red curve in Fig. 2(a)]. It is reasonable to regard them as a bundle of onedimensional chains. Combining the Landau degeneracy N_L , the z-direction conductance is approximately given by

$$\sigma_{zz} = N_L \sigma_{1D}, \tag{5.1}$$

where σ_{1D} is the conductance for each one-dimensional Landau band.

If we ignore the scattering between the states in the degenerate Landau bands, according to the transport theory, the ballistic conductance of a one-dimensional chain in the clean limit is given by

$$\sigma_{1\mathrm{D}} = \frac{e^2}{h},\tag{5.2}$$

then the conductivity is found as

$$\sigma_{zz} = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{eB}{h},\tag{5.3}$$

which is is linear in magnetic field B, giving a positive magnetoconductivity.

In most measurements, the sample size is much larger than the mean free path, then the scattering between the states in the Landau bands is inevitable, and we have to consider the other limit, i.e., the diffusive limit. Usually, the scattering is characterized by a transport time τ . According to the Einstein relation, the conductivity of each Landau band in the diffusive limit is

$$\sigma_{1\mathrm{D}} = e^2 N_{1\mathrm{D}} v_F^2 \tau, \tag{5.4}$$

where v_F the Fermi velocity and the density of states for each 1D Landau band is $N_{1D} = 1/\pi \hbar v_F$, then

$$\sigma_{zz} = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{eBv_F \tau}{\pi \hbar}.$$
(5.5)

If v_F and τ are constant, one readily concludes that the magnetoconductivity is positive and linear in B.

Recently, several theoretical works have formulated the negative magnetoresistance or positive magnetoconductivity in the quantum limit as one of the signatures of the chiral anomaly [30, 117], much similar to those in Eqs. (5.3) and (5.5). In both cases, the positive magnetoconductivity arises because the Landau degeneracy increases linearly with B. However, in the following, we will show that if v_F and τ also depend on the magnetic field, the conclusion has to be reexamined.

5.2 Disorder scattering

One of the convenient choices is the random Gaussian potential

$$U(\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{i} \frac{u_{i}}{(d\sqrt{2\pi})^{3}} e^{-|\mathbf{r}-\mathbf{R}_{i}|^{2}/2d^{2}},$$
(5.6)

where u_i measures the scattering strength of a randomly distributed impurity at \mathbf{R}_i , and d is a parameter that determines the range of the scattering potential. The Gaussian potential allows us to study the effect of the potential range in a controllable way, which we find it crucial in the present study. Now we have two characteristic lengths, the potential range d and the magnetic length ℓ_B , which define two regimes, the long-range potential regime $d \gg \ell_B$ and the short-range potential limit $d \ll \ell_B$. Note that, for a given d in realistic materials, varying the magnetic field alone can cross between the two regimes. Empirically, the magnetic length $\ell_B = 25.6$ $nm/\sqrt{|B|}$ with B in Tesla. In the strong-field limit, e.g., B > 10 T, the magnetic length ℓ_B becomes less than 10 nm, it is reasonable to regard smooth fluctuations in materials as long-range.

For the scattering among the states on the Fermi surface of the 0th Landau bands, the transport time can be found as

$$\frac{\hbar}{\tau_{k_F}^{0,\text{tr}}} = 2\pi \sum_{k'_x,k'_z} \langle |U_{k_x,k_F;k'_x,k'_z}^{0,0}|^2 \rangle \delta(E_F - E_{k'_z}^0) \\
\times \left(1 - \frac{v_{0,k'_z}^2}{v_F}\right),$$
(5.7)

where $U_{k_x,k_F;k'_x,k'_z}^{0,0}$ represents the scattering matrix elements calculated from Eq. (5.6) and $\langle \ldots \rangle$ means the impurity average [74].

5.3 Negative magnetoconductivity with delta potential

The delta potential means $d \to 0$ in Eq. (5.6). In this case, the transport time is the same as the scattering time [72]. By considering the magnetic field dependence of the scattering time, we find that in the strong-field limit $(B \to \infty)$,

$$\tau = \frac{\hbar^2 v_F^0 \pi \ell_B^2}{V_{\rm imp}}.$$
(5.8)

Here we suppress the correction Λ , because it cancels in σ_{zz} [72]. The scattering time can be put into Eq. (5.5) to give the conductivity in the strong-field limit as

$$\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc} = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{(\hbar v_F^0)^2}{V_{\rm imp}}.$$
(5.9)

Notice that the Landau degeneracy in the scattering time cancels with that in Eq. (5.5), thus the magnetic field dependence of $\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc}$ is given by the Fermi velocity v_F^0 . When ignoring the magnetic field dependence of the Fermi velocity, a *B*-independent conductivity was concluded, which is consistent with the previous work in which the velocity is constant [118]. We find the magnetic field dependence of the Fermi velocity can lead to different scenarios of positive and negative magnetoconductivity.

(i) Weyl semimetal with fixed carrier density. In a strong field the Fermi velocity or the Fermi energy is given by the density of charge carriers and the magnetic field [119]. We assume that an ideal Weyl semimetal is the case that the Fermi energy crosses the Weyl nodes, all negative bands are fully filled and the positive bands are empty. In this case $\hbar v_F^0 = 2M_1k_w$. An extra doping of charge carriers will cause a change of electron density $n_0(>0)$ in the electron-doped case or hole density $n_0(<0)$ in the hole-doped case. The relation between the Fermi wave vector and the density of charge carriers is given by

$$n_0 = 2N_L \times \frac{k_F^0 - k_w}{2\pi}.$$
(5.10)

This means that the Fermi wave vector is determined by the density of charge carriers n_0 and magnetic field B,

$$k_F^0 = k_w + \pi n_0 h/eB \tag{5.11}$$

or $k_F^0 = k_w + 2\pi^2 n_0 \ell_B^2$. Thus the Fermi velocity is also a function of B, $\hbar v_F^0 = 2M_1 k_F^0$, and

$$\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc} = \sigma_N \left[1 + \operatorname{sgn}(n_0) \frac{B_c}{B} \right]^2.$$
(5.12)

where the characteristic field $B_c = \pi |n_0| h/ek_w$. A typical order of B_c is about 10 Tesla for n_0 of $10^{17}/\text{cm}^3$. $\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc}$ is constant for the undoped case of $n_0 = 0$, and

$$\sigma_N = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{4M_1^2 k_w^2}{V_{\rm imp}}$$
(5.13)

is the conductivity of the undoped case, and is independent of magnetic field. Thus the magnetoconductivity is always negative in the electron-doped case while always positive in the hole-doped regime.

(ii) Weyl semimetal with fixed Fermi energy. In the case that the Fermi energy is fixed, $(\hbar v_F^0)^2 = 4M_1(E_F - eM_1B/\hbar + M_0)$, and we have

$$\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc} = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{4M_1(E_F - eM_1B/\hbar + M_0)}{V_{\rm imp}},$$
(5.14)

then the magnetoconductivity is always negative and linear in B.

(iii) Paramagnetic semimetal. For the Dirac semimetal or paramagnetic semimetal described by Eq. (2.20), there are two branches of $\nu = 0$ bands, with the energy dispersions $E_{k_z}^{0\uparrow} = \omega/2 + \Delta_p - M_0 + M_1 k_z^2$ and $E_{k_z}^{0\downarrow} = -\omega/2 - \Delta_s + M_0 - M_1 k_z^2$ for $H(\mathbf{k})$ and $H^*(-\mathbf{k})$, respectively. In the absence of inter-block velocity, the longitudinal conductance along the z direction is approximately a summation of those for two independent Weyl semimetals. First, we consider the Fermi energy cross both bands $0 \uparrow$ and $0 \downarrow$. Using Eq. (5.14), the z-direction conductivity is found as

$$\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc} = \sigma_{zz,0\uparrow}^{sc} + \sigma_{zz,0\downarrow}^{sc}$$
$$= \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{8M_1}{V_{\rm imp}} \left[M_0 - \frac{eM_1B}{\hbar} - \frac{\mu_B(g_p + g_s)B}{4} \right], \quad (5.15)$$

or using σ_N defined in Eq. (5.13),

$$\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc} = 2\sigma_N \left[1 - \frac{eB}{\hbar k_w^2} - \frac{\mu_B (g_p + g_s)B}{4M_0} \right].$$
(5.16)

In this case we have a negative linear B magnetoconductivity, when the Fermi energy crosses both $E_{k_z}^{0\uparrow}$ and $E_{k_z}^{0\downarrow}$. With increasing magnetic field, the $0 \uparrow$ bands will shift upwards and the $0 \downarrow$ bands will shift downwards. Beyond a critical field, the Fermi energy will fall into either $0 \uparrow$ or $0 \downarrow$ bands, depending on whether the carriers are electron-type or hole-type. If the carrier density is fixed, the Fermi wave vector in this case does not depend on k_w as that in Eq. (5.11), but

$$k_F^0 = \frac{\pi n_0 h}{eB} \tag{5.17}$$

or $k_F^0 = 2\pi^2 n_0 \ell_B^2$. In this case, with increasing magnetic field, the Fermi energy will approach the band edge and the Fermi velocity always decreases. Using Eq. (5.9),

$$\sigma_{zz,0}^{sc} = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{4\pi^2 h^2 M_1^2 n_0^2}{V_{\rm imp} e^2 B^2},\tag{5.18}$$

which also gives negative magnetoconductivity that is independent on the type of carriers. Note that in the Weyl semimetal TaAs with broken inversion symmetry, where the Weyl nodes always come in even pairs because of time-reversal symmetry [23–26], the situation is more similar to that for the Dirac semimetal and the magnetoconductivity does not depend on the type of carriers and may be described by a generalized version of Eqs. (5.16) and (5.18).

5.4 Positive linear magnetoconductivity and zero-field minimum conductivity at half filling of a Weyl semimetal

With the random Gaussian potential, we can find the transport time as well as the conductivity. In particular, at the Weyl nodes the transport time is obtained as [74]

$$\frac{\hbar}{\tau_{k_w}^{0,\text{tr}}} = \frac{V_{\text{imp}}}{2\pi M k_w} \frac{e^{-4d^2 k_w^2}}{2d^2 + \ell_B^2},\tag{5.19}$$

and hence the longitudinal conductivity

$$\sigma_{zz}(B) = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{(2Mk_w)^2 (2d^2 + \ell_B^2)}{V_{\rm imp} \ell_B^2} e^{4d^2 k_w^2}, \qquad (5.20)$$

where $V_{\text{imp}} \equiv \sum_{i} u_i^2/V$ measures the strength of the scattering and $V = L_x L_y L_z$ is the volume of the system. $L_{x,y,z}$ are the sizes of the system along the \hat{x} , \hat{y} and \hat{z} directions, respectively. This conductivity is generated by the inter-node scattering with a momentum transfer of $2k_w$. As the magnetic field goes to zero, the magnetic length diverges and $d/\ell_B \to 0$, and Eq. (5.20) gives a minimum conductivity

$$\sigma_{zz}(0) = \frac{e^2}{h} \frac{4(Mk_w)^2}{V_{\rm imp}} e^{4d^2k_w^2},$$
(5.21)

even though the DOS vanishes at the Weyl nodes at zero magnetic field. A similar result was found in the absence of the Landau levels [120].

According to d, we have two cases. (i) In the shortrange limit, d = 0, then σ_{zz} does not depend on the magnetic field, giving a zero magnetoconductivity, which recovers the result for the delta potential [72, 121]. (ii) As long as the potential range is finite, i.e., d > 0, we can have a magnetoconductivity. Using Eq. (5.20),

$$\Delta\sigma_{zz}(B) \equiv \frac{\sigma_{zz}(B) - \sigma_{zz}(0)}{\sigma_{zz}(0)} = \frac{B}{B_0},$$
(5.22)

where $B_0 = \hbar/(2ed^2)$. Thus the magnetoconductivity is given by the range of impurity potential, and independent of the model parameters. This means that we have a positive linear \hat{z} -direction magnetoconductivity for the Weyl semimetal. A finite carrier density n_0 can drive the system away from the Weyl nodes, then k_w in Eq. (5.20) is to be replaced by $k_F = k_w + \text{sgn}(M)2\pi^2 \ell_B^2 n_0$. The finite n_0 can vary the linear-*B* dependence, but a strong magnetic field can always squeeze the Fermi energy to k_w , and recover the linear magnetoconductivity.

A linear-B magnetoconductivity arising from the Landau degeneracy has been obtained before [30, 117], based on the assumption that the transport time and Fermi velocity are constant. However, in the present case, we have taken into account the magnetic field dependence of the transport time, and thus the B-linear magnetoconductivity here has a different mechanism as a result of the interplay of the Landau degeneracy and impurity scattering. Also, in the presence of the charged impurities, a B^2 magnetoconductivity can be found in the quantum limit [121]. A B^2 magnetoconductivity can also be found in the semiclassical limit [30, 31]. Numerically, a positive magnetoconductivity is also found for the long-range disorder, although the system tends to have negative magnetoconductivity for the weak short-range disorder [42].

5.5 Transverse magnetoconductivity

When electric and magnetic fields are perpendicular to each other, the changing rate of density of charge carriers near each node vanishes. In this case, because the Landau bands in the \hat{z} -direction magnetic field only disperse with k_z , the effective velocity along the \hat{x} direction $v_x = \partial E_0/(\hbar \partial k_x) = 0$. The leading-order \hat{x} -direction conductivity arises from the inter-band velocity and the scatterings between the 0th bands with the bands of $1\pm$, which are higher-order perturbation processes. Thus the transverse conductivity is usually much smaller than the longitudinal conductivity.

There are three cases as shown in Figs. 8(d)–(f). At d = 0, σ_{xx} reduces to the result for the delta potential and $\sigma_{xx} \propto B$, a linear magnetoconductivity as σ_{zz} , but much smaller [72]. In the long-range potential limit $d \gg \ell_B$, we have $\sigma_{xx} \sim 1/B$, which gives a negative magnetoconductivity. For a finite potential range d, we would have a crossover of σ_{xx} from *B*-linear to 1/B dependence. Alternatively, as shown in Fig. 8(e), for a finite d (= 5 nm) comparable to the magnetic length ℓ_B , we have a crossover of σ_{xx} from a linear-*B* dependence in



Fig. 8 The longitudinal conductivity σ_{zz} and transverse conductivity σ_{xx} of the Weyl semimetal in the \hat{z} -direction magnetic field *B* for different potential ranges. The shared parameters: $k_w = 0.1/\text{nm}, M = 5 \text{ eV} \cdot \text{nm}^2, A = 1 \text{ eV} \cdot \text{nm}, V_{\text{imp}} = 10 \text{ (eV)}^2 \cdot \text{nm}^3$. Reproduced from Ref. [74].

weak fields to a 1/B dependence in strong fields. While at d = 0 and $d \gg \ell_B$, we have the two limits as shown in Figs. 8(d) and (f), respectively. For shorter d, a larger critical magnetic field for the crossover is needed. Figure 8 also shows that the conductivity is larger for shorter d, so the 1/B transverse magnetoconductivity in the longrange limit may not survive when there are additional short-range scatters.

In particular, in Fig. 8(f), $\sigma_{xx} \propto 1/B$ in the longrange potential limit. In the field perpendicular to the x - y plane, there is also a Hall conductivity $\sigma_{yx} =$ $\operatorname{sgn}(M)(k_w/\pi)e^2/h + en_0/B$, where the first term is the anomalous Hall conductivity and the second term is the classical conductivity. In weak fields, the classical Hall effect dominates, then both σ_{xx} and σ_{yx} are proportional to 1/B, and the resistivity $\rho_{xx} = \sigma_{xx}/(\sigma_{xx}^2 + \sigma_{yx}^2)$ is found to be linear in B. Note that here the linear MR in perpendicular fields has a different scenario compared to the previous works [119, 122]. Abrikosov used the Hamiltonian $v\vec{k} \cdot \vec{\sigma}$ with linear dispersion and modelled the disorder by the screened Coulomb potential under the random phase approximation [119]. Song *et al.* discussed a semiclassical mechanism [122].

6 Remarks and perspective

In summary, we have systematically studied the quantum transport in topological semimetals, including the weak (anti-)localization, negative magnetoresistance, and the magneto-transport in the quantum limit.

A single valley of Weyl fermions has the weak anti-localization, while a single valley of double-Weyl fermions has the weak localization. In the presence of strong intervalley effects, both Weyl and double-Weyl semimetals have the weak localization. The interplay of electron-electron interaction and disorder scattering can also give rise to a tendency to localization for Weyl fermions. For Weyl and double-Weyl semimetals, we derived a magnetoconductivity formula, which connects the B^2 behavior near zero field and \sqrt{B} behavior in stronger fields, for the weak (anti-)localization in three dimensions. Our formula of magnetoconductivity can be used for a systematic study of the transport experiments on topological semimetals.

We review the experiments on the negative magnetoresistance in topological semimetals. Using the semiclassical equation that includes the anomalous velocity induced by the Berry curvature, we show the relation between the magnetic monopole and the negative magnetoresistance. The negative magnetoresistance is shown to diverge according to $1/n^{2/3}$, where *n* is the carrier density. Therefore, demonstrating the carrier density dependence of the negative magnetoresistance is a crucial step to show the nontrivial topological properties of topological semimetals.

In the quantum limit, we show that the negative magnetoresistance is not a compelling signature of the chiral anomaly. The sign of the magnetoresistance in the quantum limit depends the details of the disorder and band dispersions. We give the conditions of the negative magnetoresistance. For long-range Gaussian potential and at half filling, we can have a linear magnetoconductivity. We also find a minimal conductivity at the Weyl nodes, although the density of states vanishes.

Finally, we remark on the possible future works. The weak (anti-)localization theories for nodal-line and drumhead semimetal could be interesting topics. It is known that the "chiral anomaly" could give a positive magnetoconductivity [30, 31, 44, 117]. A double-Weyl semimetal is also expected to have a negative magnetoresistance. So far, most theories in the quantum limit employ the Born approximation, e.g., the quantum linear magnetoresistance [119]. When the magnetic length becomes much shorter than the range of the disorder potential, electrons may be scattered by the same impurity for multiple times. The Born approximation contains the correlation of two scattering events by the same impurity [123]. In this situation, the validity of the Born approximation was questioned in two dimensions [124, 125]. In three dimensions, it is still unclear whether the correlation of two scattering events in the Born approximation is the building block for the multiple scattering under extremely strong magnetic fields [122, 126]. The treatment beyond the Born approximation will be a challenging topic for three-dimensional systems under extremely strong magnetic fields. Recently, a linear and unsaturated magnetoresistance has been observed in many topological semimetals [45, 48, 50-59, 62, 63, 67]. The origin of the linear magnetoresistance remains elusive and has attracted many theoretical works in the classical regime [122, 127–130] and in the quantum regime [119]. The theory of the linear magnetoresistance will still be an interesting topic. The superconductivity has been observed around the point contact region on the surface of Cd_3As_2 crystals [60, 61], which may inspire more explorations.

Acknowledgements We thank fruitful discussions with Xin Dai, Hongtao He, Shuang Jia, Hui Li, Titus Neupert, Chunming Wang, Jiannong Wang, Suyang Xu, Hong Yao, Chenglong Zhang, Songbo Zhang. This work was supported by the National Key R & D Program (Grant No. 2016YFA0301700), the National Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 11574127) and the Research Grant Council, University Grants Committee, Hong Kong (Grant No. 17301116), and the National Thousand-Young-Talents Program of China.

Open Access This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License which permits any use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and the source are credited.

References

- 1. L. Balents, Weyl electrons kiss, Physics 4, 36 (2011)
- 2. G. E. Volovik, The Universe in a Helium Droplet, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 2003
- X. Wan, A. M. Turner, A. Vishwanath, and S. Y. Savrasov, Topological semimetal and Fermi-arc surface states in the electronic structure of pyrochlore iridates, *Phys. Rev. B* 83(20), 205101 (2011)
- K. Y. Yang, Y. M. Lu, and Y. Ran, Quantum Hall effects in a Weyl semimetal: Possible application in pyrochlore iridates, *Phys. Rev. B* 84(7), 075129 (2011)
- A. A. Burkov and L. Balents, Weyl Semimetal in a Topological Insulator Multilayer, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 107(12), 127205 (2011)

- G. Xu, H. M. Weng, Z. J. Wang, X. Dai, and Z. Fang, Chern semimetal and the quantized anomalous Hall effect in HgCr₂Se₄, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 107(18), 186806 (2011)
- P. Delplace, J. Li, and D. Carpentier, Topological Weyl semi-metal from a lattice model, *EPL* 97(6), 67004 (2012)
- J. H. Jiang, Tunable topological Weyl semimetal from simple-cubic lattices with staggered fluxes, *Phys. Rev.* A 85(3), 033640 (2012)
- S. M. Young, S. Zaheer, J. C. Y. Teo, C. L. Kane, E. J. Mele, and A. M. Rappe, Dirac semimetal in three dimensions, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 108(14), 140405 (2012)
- Z. Wang, Y. Sun, X. Q. Chen, C. Franchini, G. Xu, H. Weng, X. Dai, and Z. Fang, Dirac semimetal and topological phase transitions in A₃Bi (A = Na, K, Rb), *Phys. Rev. B* 85(19), 195320 (2012)
- B. Singh, A. Sharma, H. Lin, M. Z. Hasan, R. Prasad, and A. Bansil, Topological electronic structure and Weyl semimetal in the TlBiSe₂ class of semiconductors, *Phys. Rev. B* 86(11), 115208 (2012)
- Z. Wang, H. Weng, Q. Wu, X. Dai, and Z. Fang, Threedimensional Dirac semimetal and quantum transport in Cd₃As₂, *Phys. Rev. B* 88(12), 125427 (2013)
- J. Liu and D. Vanderbilt, Weyl semimetals from noncentrosymmetric topological insulators, *Phys. Rev. B* 90(15), 155316 (2014)
- 14. D. Bulmash, C. X. Liu, and X. L. Qi, Prediction of a Weyl semimetal in $Hg_{1txty}Cd_xMn_yTe$, *Phys. Rev. B* 89(8), 081106 (2014)
- 15. M. Brahlek, N. Bansal, N. Koirala, S. Y. Xu, M. Neupane, C. Liu, M. Z. Hasan, and S. Oh, Topologicalmetal to band-insulator transition in $(Bi_{1-x}In_x)_2Se_3$ thin films, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 109(18), 186403 (2012)
- Liang Wu, M. Brahlek, R. Valdés Aguilar, A. V. Stier, C. M. Morris, Y. Lubashevsky, L. S. Bilbro, N. Bansal, S. Oh, and N. P. Armitage, A sudden collapse in the transport lifetime across the topological phase transition in (Bi_{1-x}In_x)₂Se₃, Nat. Phys. 9, 410 (2013)
- Z. K. Liu, B. Zhou, Y. Zhang, Z. J. Wang, H. M. Weng, D. Prabhakaran, S. K. Mo, Z. X. Shen, Z. Fang, X. Dai, Z. Hussain, and Y. L. Chen, Discovery of a threedimensional topological Dirac semimetal, Na₃Bi, *Science* 343(6173), 864 (2014)
- S. Y. Xu, C. Liu, S. K. Kushwaha, R. Sankar, J. W. Krizan, I. Belopolski, M. Neupane, G. Bian, N. Alidoust, T. R. Chang, H. T. Jeng, C. Y. Huang, W. F. Tsai, H. Lin, P. P. Shibayev, F. C. Chou, R. J. Cava, and M. Z. Hasan, Observation of Fermi arc surface states in a topological metal, *Science* 347(6219), 294 (2015)
- Z. K. Liu, J. Jiang, B. Zhou, Z. J. Wang, Y. Zhang, H. M. Weng, D. Prabhakaran, S. K. Mo, H. Peng, P. Dudin, T. Kim, M. Hoesch, Z. Fang, X. Dai, Z. X. Shen, D. L. Feng, Z. Hussain, and Y. L. Chen, A stable threedimensional topological Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Nat. Mater.* 13(7), 677 (2014)

- M. Neupane, S. Y. Xu, R. Sankar, N. Alidoust, G. Bian, C. Liu, I. Belopolski, T. R. Chang, H. T. Jeng, H. Lin, A. Bansil, F. Chou, and M. Z. Hasan, Observation of a three-dimensional topological Dirac semimetal phase in high-mobility Cd₃As₂, *Nat. Commun.* 5, 3786 (2014)
- 21. H. Yi, Z. Wang, C. Chen, Y. Shi, Y. Feng, A. Liang, Z. Xie, S. He, J. He, Y. Peng, X. Liu, Y. Liu, L. Zhao, G. Liu, X. Dong, J. Zhang, M. Nakatake, M. Arita, K. Shimada, H. Namatame, M. Taniguchi, Z. Xu, C. Chen, X. Dai, Z. Fang, and X. J. Zhou, Evidence of topological surface state in three-dimensional Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Sci. Rep.* 4, 6106 (2014)
- 22. S. Borisenko, Q. Gibson, D. Evtushinsky, V. Zabolotnyy, B. Büchner, and R. J. Cava, Experimental realization of a three-dimensional Dirac semimetal, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 113(2), 027603 (2014)
- 23. H. M. Weng, C. Fang, Z. Fang, B. A. Bernevig, and X. Dai, Weyl semimetal phase in noncentrosymmetric transition-metal monophosphides, *Phys. Rev. X* 5(1), 011029 (2015)
- 24. S. M. Huang, S. Y. Xu, I. Belopolski, C. C. Lee, G. Chang, B. K. Wang, N. Alidoust, G. Bian, M. Neupane, C. Zhang, S. Jia, A. Bansil, H. Lin, and M. Z. Hasan, A Weyl Fermion semimetal with surface Fermi arcs in the transition metal monopnictide TaAs class, *Nat. Commun.* 6, 7373 (2015)
- 25. B. Q. Lv, H. M. Weng, B. B. Fu, X. P. Wang, H. Miao, J. Ma, P. Richard, X. C. Huang, L. X. Zhao, G. F. Chen, Z. Fang, X. Dai, T. Qian, and H. Ding, Experimental discovery of Weyl semimetal TaAs, *Phys. Rev. X* 5(3), 031013 (2015)
- 26. S. Y. Xu, I. Belopolski, N. Alidoust, M. Neupane, G. Bian, C. L. Zhang, R. Sankar, G. Q. Chang, Z. J. Yuan, C. C. Lee, S. M. Huang, H. Zheng, J. Ma, D. S. Sanchez, B. K. Wang, A. Bansil, F. C. Chou, P. P. Shibayev, H. Lin, S. Jia, and M. Z. Hasan, Discovery of a Weyl fermion semimetal and topological Fermi arcs, *Science* 349(6248), 613 (2015)
- 27. S. Borisenko, D. Evtushinsky, Q. Gibson, A. Yaresko, T. Kim, M. N. Ali, B. Buechner, M. Hoesch, and R. J. Cava, Time-reversal symmetry breaking type-II Weyl state in YbMnBi₂, arXiv: 1507.04847
- H. B. Nielsen and M. Ninomiya, Absence of neutrinos on a lattice, Nucl. Phys. B 185(1), 20 (1981)
- H. B. Nielsen and M. Ninomiya, The Adler-Bell-Jackiw anomaly and Weyl fermions in a crystal, *Phys. Lett. B* 130(6), 389 (1983)
- D. T. Son and B. Z. Spivak, Chiral anomaly and classical negative magnetoresistance of Weyl metals, *Phys. Rev.* B 88(10), 104412 (2013)
- A. A. Burkov, Chiral anomaly and diffusive magnetotransport in Weyl metals, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 113(24), 247203 (2014)
- D. E. Kharzeev and H. U. Yee, Anomaly induced chiral magnetic current in a Weyl semimetal: Chiral electronics, *Phys. Rev. B* 88(11), 115119 (2013)

- 33. S. A. Parameswaran, T. Grover, D. A. Abanin, D. A. Pesin, and A. Vishwanath, Probing the chiral anomaly with nonlocal transport in three-dimensional topological semimetals, *Phys. Rev. X* 4(3), 031035 (2014)
- 34. J. Zhou, H. R. Chang, and D. Xiao, Plasmon mode as a detection of the chiral anomaly in Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. B* 91(3), 035114 (2015)
- 35. D. T. Son and N. Yamamoto, Berry curvature, triangle anomalies, and the chiral magnetic effect in Fermi liquids, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 109(18), 181602 (2012)
- M. A. Stephanov and Y. Yin, Chiral Kinetic Theory, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 109(16), 162001 (2012)
- K. Landsteiner, E. Megías, and F. Pena-Benitez, Gravitational anomaly and transport phenomena, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 107(2), 021601 (2011)
- M. C. Chang and M. F. Yang, Chiral magnetic effect in a two-band lattice model of Weyl semimetal, *Phys. Rev.* B 91(11), 115203 (2015)
- Q. D. Jiang, H. Jiang, H. Liu, Q. F. Sun, and X. C. Xie, Topological Imbert–Fedorov shift in Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 115(15), 156602 (2015)
- Q. D. Jiang, H. Jiang, H. Liu, Q. F. Sun, and X. C. Xie, Chiral wave-packet scattering in Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. B* 93(19), 195165 (2016)
- C. Z. Chen, J. Song, H. Jiang, Q. F. Sun, Z. Wang, and X. C. Xie, Disorder and metal-insulator transitions in Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 115(24), 246603 (2015)
- 42. C. Z. Chen, H. Liu, H. Jiang, and X. C. Xie, Positive magnetoconductivity of Weyl semimetals in the ultraquantum limit, *Phys. Rev. B* 93(16), 165420 (2016)
- 43. H. J. Kim, K. S. Kim, J. F. Wang, M. Sasaki, N. Satoh, A. Ohnishi, M. Kitaura, M. Yang, and L. Li, Dirac versus Weyl fermions in topological insulators: Adler-Bell-Jackiw anomaly in transport phenomena, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 111(24), 246603 (2013)
- K. S. Kim, H. J. Kim, and M. Sasaki, Boltzmann equation approach to anomalous transport in a Weyl metal, *Phys. Rev. B* 89(19), 195137 (2014)
- 45. Q. Li, D. E. Kharzeev, C. Zhang, Y. Huang, I. Pletikosic, A. V. Fedorov, R. D. Zhong, J. A. Schneeloch, G. D. Gu, and T. Valla, Chiral magnetic effect in ZrTe₅, *Nat. Phys.* 12(6), 550 (2016)
- 46. R. Y. Chen, Z. G. Chen, X. Y. Song, J. A. Schneeloch, G. D. Gu, F. Wang, and N. L. Wang, Magnetoinfrared spectroscopy of Landau levels and Zeeman splitting of three-dimensional massless Dirac fermions in ZrTe₅, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 115(17), 176404 (2015)
- 47. G. Zheng, J. Lu, X. Zhu, W. Ning, Y. Han, H. Zhang, J. Zhang, C. Xi, J. Yang, H. Du, K. Yang, Y. Zhang, and M. Tian, Transport evidence for the three-dimensional Dirac semimetal phase in ZrTe₅, *Phys. Rev. B* 93(11), 115414 (2016)

- 48. J. Xiong, S. K. Kushwaha, T. Liang, J. W. Krizan, M. Hirschberger, W. Wang, R. J. Cava, and N. P. Ong, Evidence for the chiral anomaly in the Dirac semimetal Na₃Bi, *Science* 350(6259), 413 (2015)
- 49. S. Jeon, B. B. Zhou, A. Gyenis, B. E. Feldman, I. Kimchi, A. C. Potter, Q. D. Gibson, R. J. Cava, A. Vishwanath, and A. Yazdani, Landau quantization and quasiparticle interference in the three-dimensional Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Nat. Mater.* 13(9), 851 (2014)
- T. Liang, Q. Gibson, M. N. Ali, M. H. Liu, R. J. Cava, and N. P. Ong, Ultrahigh mobility and giant magnetoresistance in the Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Nat. Mater.* 14(3), 280 (2015)
- 51. J. Feng, Y. Pang, D. Wu, Z. Wang, H. Weng, J. Li, X. Dai, Z. Fang, Y. Shi, and L. Lu, Large linear magnetoresistance in Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂ with Fermi surfaces close to the Dirac points, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(8), 081306 (2015)
- 52. L. P. He, X. C. Hong, J. K. Dong, J. Pan, Z. Zhang, J. Zhang, and S. Y. Li, Quantum transport evidence for the three-dimensional Dirac semimetal phase in Cd₃As₂, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 113(24), 246402 (2014)
- 53. Y. F. Zhao, H. W. Liu, C. L. Zhang, H. C. Wang, J. F. Wang, Z. Q. Lin, Y. Xing, H. Lu, J. Liu, Y. Wang, S. M. Brombosz, Z. L. Xiao, S. Jia, X. C. Xie, and J. Wang, Anisotropic Fermi surface and quantum limit transport in high mobility three-dimensional Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Phys. Rev. X* 5(3), 031037 (2015)
- 54. J. Cao, S. Liang, C. Zhang, Y. Liu, J. Huang, Z. Jin, Z. G. Chen, Z. Wang, Q. Wang, J. Zhao, S. Li, X. Dai, J. Zou, Z. Xia, L. Li, and F. Xiu, Landau level splitting in Cd₃As₂ under high magnetic fields, *Nat. Commun.* 6, 7779 (2015)
- 55. C. Shekhar, A. K. Nayak, Y. Sun, M. Schmidt, M. Nicklas, I. Leermakers, U. Zeitler, W. Schnelle, J. Grin, C. Felser, and B. Yan, Extremely large magnetoresistance and ultrahigh mobility in the topological Weyl semimetal candidate NbP, *Nature Phys.* 11, 645 (2015)
- 56. A. Narayanan, M. D. Watson, S. F. Blake, N. Bruyant, L. Drigo, Y. L. Chen, D. Prabhakaran, B. Yan, C. Felser, T. Kong, P. C. Canfield, and A. I. Coldea, Linear Magnetoresistance Caused by Mobility Fluctuations in n-Doped Cd₃As₂, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 114, 117201 (2015)
- 57. C. Z. Li, L. X. Wang, H. W. Liu, J. Wang, Z. M. Liao, and D. P. Yu, Giant negative magnetoresistance induced by the chiral anomaly in individual Cd₃As₂ nanowires, *Nat. Commun.* 6, 10137 (2015)
- 58. H. Li, H. T. He, H. Z. Lu, H. C. Zhang, H. C. Liu, R. Ma, Z. Y. Fan, S. Q. Shen, and J. N. Wang, Negative magnetoresistance in Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Nat. Commun.* 7, 10301 (2016)
- 59. C. Zhang, E. Zhang, Y. Liu, Z.G. Chen, S. Liang, J. Cao, X. Yuan, L. Tang, Q. Li, T. Gu, Y. Wu, J. Zou, and F. Xiu, Detection of chiral anomaly and valley transport in Dirac semimetals, arXiv: 1504.07698

- 60. H. Wang, H. Wang, H. Liu, H. Lu, W. Yang, S. Jia, X. J. Liu, X. C. Xie, J. Wei, and J. Wang, Observation of superconductivity induced by a point contact on 3D Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂ crystals, *Nat. Mater.* 15(1), 38 (2016)
- L. Aggarwal, A. Gaurav, G. S. Thakur, Z. Haque, A. K. Ganguli, and G. Sheet, Unconventional superconductivity at mesoscopic point contacts on the 3D Dirac semimetal Cd₃As₂, *Nat. Mater.* 15(1), 32 (2016)
- 62. X. C. Huang, L. X. Zhao, Y. J. Long, P. P. Wang, D. Chen, Z. H. Yang, H. Liang, M. Q. Xue, H. M. Weng, Z. Fang, X. Dai, and G. F. Chen, Observation of the chiral-anomaly-induced negative magnetoresistance in 3D Weyl semimetal TaAs, *Phys. Rev. X* 5(3), 031023 (2015)
- 63. C. Zhang, S. Y. Xu, I. Belopolski, Z. Yuan, Z. Lin, B. Tong, N. Alidoust, C. C. Lee, S. M. Huang, T. R. Chang, H. T. Jeng, H. Lin, M. Neupane, D. S. Sanchez, H. Zheng, G. Bian, J. Wang, C. Zhang, H. Z. Lu, S. Q. Shen, T. Neupert, M. Z. Hasan, and S. Jia, Signatures of the Adler–Bell–Jackiw chiral anomaly in a Weyl fermion semimetal, *Nat. Commun.* 7, 10735 (2016)
- 64. C. Zhang, C. Guo, H. Lu, X. Zhang, Z. Yuan, Z. Lin, J. Wang, and S. Jia, Large magnetoresistance over an extended temperature regime in monophosphides of tantalum and niobium, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(4), 041203 (2015)
- 65. F. Arnold, C. Shekhar, S. C. Wu, Y. Sun, R. D. dos Reis, N. Kumar, M. Naumann, M. O. Ajeesh, M. Schmidt, A. G. Grushin, J. H. Bardarson, M. Baenitz, D. Sokolov, H. Borrmann, M. Nicklas, C. Felser, E. Hassinger, and B. Yan, Negative magnetoresistance without well-defined chirality in the Weyl semimetal TaP, *Nat. Commun.* 7, 11615 (2016)
- 66. C. Zhang, Z. Lin, C. Guo, S.Y. Xu, C.C. Lee, H. Lu, S.M. Huang, G. Chang, C.H. Hsu, H. Lin, L. Li, C. Zhang, T. Neupert, M. Z. Hasan, J. Wang, and S. Jia, Quantum phase transitions in Weyl semimetal tantalum monophosphide, arXiv: 1507.06301
- 67. X. J. Yang, Y. P. Liu, Z. Wang, Y. Zheng, and Z. A. Xu, Chiral anomaly induced negative magnetoresistance in topological Weyl semimetal NbAs, arXiv: 1506.03190
- 68. X. Yang, Y. Li, Z. Wang, Y. Zhen, and Z.A. Xu, Observation of negative magnetoresistance and nontrivial π Berrys phase in 3D Weyl semi-metal NbAs, arXiv: 1506.02283
- Z. Wang, Y. Zheng, Z. Shen, Y. Lu, H. Fang, F. Sheng, Y. Zhou, X. Yang, Y. Li, C. Feng, and Z.-A. Xu, Helicity-protected ultrahigh mobility Weyl fermions in NbP, *Phys. Rev. B* 93, 121112(R) (2016)
- 70. H. Wang, C. K. Li, H. Liu, J. Yan, J. Wang, J. Liu, Z. Lin, Y. Li, Y. Wang, L. Li, D. Mandrus, X. C. Xie, J. Feng, and J. Wang, Chiral anomaly and ultrahigh mobility in crystalline HfTe₅, *Phys. Rev. B* 93(16), 165127 (2016)
- H. Z. Lu and S. Q. Shen, Weak antilocalization and localization in disordered and interacting Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(3), 035203 (2015)

- 72. H. Z. Lu, S. B. Zhang, and S. Q. Shen, High-field magnetoconductivity of topological semimetals with shortrange potential, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(4), 045203 (2015)
- 73. X. Dai, H.-Z. Lu, S.-Q. Shen, and H. Yao, Detecting monopole charge in Weyl semimetals via quantum interference transport, *Phys. Rev. B* 93, 161110(R) (2016)
- S. B. Zhang, H. Z. Lu, and S. Q. Shen, Linear magnetoconductivity in an intrinsic topological Weyl semimetal, *New J. Phys.* 18(5), 053039 (2016)
- 75. C. M. Wang, H. Z. Lu, and S. Q. Shen, Anomalous phase shift of quantum oscillations in 3D topological semimetals, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 117, 077201 (2016)
- 76. H.Z. Lu, and S.Q. Shen, Weak localization and weak anti-localization in topological insulators, *Proc. SPIE* 9167, Spintronics VII, 91672E (2014)
- 77. H.-Z. Lu and S.-Q. Shen, Weak antilocalization and interaction-induced localization of Dirac and Weyl fermions in topological insulators and semimetals, *Chin. Phys. B* 25(11), 117202 (2016)
- P. Hosur and X. Qi, Recent developments in transport phenomena in Weyl semimetals, C. R. Phys. 14(9-10), 857 (2013)
- S. Q. Shen, Topological Insulators, Berlin Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 2012
- D. Xiao, M. C. Chang, and Q. Niu, Berry phase effects on electronic properties, *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 82(3), 1959 (2010)
- 81. H. Z. Lu, W. Y. Shan, W. Yao, Q. Niu, and S. Q. Shen, Massive Dirac fermions and spin physics in an ultrathin film of topological insulator, *Phys. Rev. B* 81(11), 115407 (2010)
- Y. Hatsugai, Chern number and edge states in the integer quantum Hall effect, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 71(22), 3697 (1993)
- W. Y. Shan, H. Z. Lu, and S. Q. Shen, Effective continuous model for surface states and thin films of threedimensional topological insulators, *New J. Phys.* 12(4), 043048 (2010)
- 84. S. Q. Shen, W. Y. Shan, and H. Z. Lu, Topological insulator and the Dirac equation, *SPIN* 01(01), 33 (2011)
- S. Q. Shen, M. Ma, X. C. Xie, and F. C. Zhang, Resonant spin hall conductance in two-dimensional electron systems with a Rashba interaction in a perpendicular magnetic field, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 92(25), 256603 (2004)
- 86. S. Q. Shen, Y. J. Bao, M. Ma, X. C. Xie, and F. C. Zhang, Resonant spin Hall conductance in quantum Hall systems lacking bulk and structural inversion symmetry, *Phys. Rev. B* 71(15), 155316 (2005)
- J. J. Sakurai, Modern Quantum Mechanics (Revised Edition), Addison Wesley, 1993
- 88. L. X. Yang, Z. K. Liu, Y. Sun, H. Peng, H. F. Yang, T. Zhang, B. Zhou, Y. Zhang, Y. F. Guo, M. Rahn, D. Prabhakaran, Z. Hussain, S. K. Mo, C. Felser, B. Yan, and Y. L. Chen, Weyl semimetal phase in the noncentrosymmetric compound TaAs, *Nat. Phys.* 11(9), 728 (2015)

- S. Y. Xu, N. Alidoust, I. Belopolski, Z. Yuan, G. Bian, T. R. Chang, H. Zheng, V. N. Strocov, D. S. Sanchez, G. Chang, C. Zhang, D. Mou, Y. Wu, L. Huang, C. C. Lee, S. M. Huang, B. Wang, A. Bansil, H. T. Jeng, T. Neupert, A. Kaminski, H. Lin, S. Jia, and M. Zahid Hasan, Discovery of a Weyl fermion state with Fermi arcs in niobium arsenide, *Nat. Phys.* 11(9), 748 (2015)
- 90. N. Xu, H. M. Weng, B. Q. Lv, C. E. Matt, J. Park, F. Bisti, V. N. Strocov, D. Gawryluk, E. Pomjakushina, K. Conder, N. C. Plumb, M. Radovic, G. Autes, O. V. Yazyev, Z. Fang, X. Dai, T. Qian, J. Mesot, H. Ding, and M. Shi, Observation of Weyl nodes and Fermi arcs in tantalum phosphide, *Nat. Commun.* 7, 11006 (2016)
- 91. C. Fang, M. J. Gilbert, X. Dai, and B. A. Bernevig, Multi-Weyl Topological Semimetals Stabilized by Point Group Symmetry, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 108(26), 266802 (2012)
- 92. T. Guan, C. J. Lin, C. L. Yang, Y. G. Shi, C. Ren, Y. Q. Li, H. M. Weng, X. Dai, Z. Fang, S. S. Yan, and P. Xiong, Evidence for half-metallicity in n-type HgCr₂Se₄, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 115(8), 087002 (2015)
- 93. S. M. Huang, S. Y. Xu, I. Belopolski, C. C. Lee, G. Chang, T. R. Chang, B. Wang, N. Alidoust, G. Bian, M. Neupane, D. Sanchez, H. Zheng, H. T. Jeng, A. Bansil, T. Neupert, H. Lin, and M. Z. Hasan, New type of Weyl semimetal with quadratic double Weyl fermions, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 113(5), 1180 (2016)
- P. A. Lee and T. V. Ramakrishnan, Disordered electronic systems, *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 57(2), 287 (1985)
- F. J. Dyson, Statistical theory of the energy levels of complex systems (I), J. Math. Phys. 3(1), 140 (1962)
- 96. S. Hikami, A. I. Larkin, and Y. Nagaoka, Spin-orbit interaction and magnetoresistance in the two dimensional random system, *Prog. Theor. Phys.* 63(2), 707 (1980)
- 97. E. McCann, K. Kechedzhi, V. I. Fal'ko, H. Suzuura, T. Ando, and B. L. Altshuler, Weak-localization magnetoresistance and valley symmetry in graphene, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 97(14), 146805 (2006)
- 98. B. L. Altshuler, A. G. Aronov, and P. A. Lee, Interaction effects in disordered Fermi systems in two dimensions, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 44(19), 1288 (1980)
- H. Fukuyama, Effects of interactions on non-metallic behaviors in two-dimensional disordered systems, J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 48(6), 2169 (1980)
- 100. H. Z. Lu, J. Shi, and S. Q. Shen, Competition between weak localization and antilocalization in topological surface states, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 107(7), 076801 (2011)
- 101. W. Y. Shan, H. Z. Lu, and S. Q. Shen, Spin-orbit scattering in quantum diffusion of massive Dirac fermions, *Phys. Rev. B* 86(12), 125303 (2012)
- 102. H. Z. Lu and S. Q. Shen, Finite-temperature conductivity and magnetoconductivity of topological insulators, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 112(14), 146601 (2014)
- 103. S. Pancharatnam, Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. A 44, 247 (1956)

- 104. M. V. Berry, Quantal phase factors accompanying adiabatic changes, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A 392(1802), 45 (1984)
- 105. N. H. Shon and T. Ando, Quantum transport in twodimensional graphite system, J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 67(7), 2421 (1998)
- 106. H. Suzuura and T. Ando, Crossover from symplectic to orthogonal class in a two-dimensional honeycomb lattice, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 89(26), 266603 (2002)
- 107. A. Altland and M. R. Zirnbauer, Nonstandard symmetry classes in mesoscopic normal-superconducting hybrid structures, *Phys. Rev. B* 55(2), 1142 (1997)
- S. L. Adler, Axial-vector vertex in spinor electrodynamics, *Phys. Rev.* 177(5), 2426 (1969)
- 109. J. S. Bell and R. Jackiw, A PCAC puzzle: $\pi^0 \rightarrow \gamma \gamma$ in the σ -model, *Nuovo Cim. A* 60(1), 47 (1969)
- 110. J. Wang, H. Li, C. Chang, K. He, J. Lee, H. Lu, Y. Sun, X. Ma, N. Samarth, S. Shen, Q. Xue, M. Xie, and M. H. Chan, Anomalous anisotropic magnetoresistance in topological insulator films, *Nano Res.* 5(10), 739 (2012)
- 111. M. C. Chang and Q. Niu, Berry phase, hyperorbits, and the Hofstadter spectrum, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 75(7), 1348 (1995)
- 112. G. Sundaram and Q. Niu, Wave-packet dynamics in slowly perturbed crystals: Gradient corrections and Berry-phase effects, *Phys. Rev. B* 59(23), 14915 (1999)
- 113. J. H. Zhou, H. Jiang, Q. Niu, and J. R. Shi, Topological invariants of metals and the related physical effects, *Chin. Phys. Lett.* 30(2), 027101 (2013)
- 114. P. Goswami and S. Tewari, Axionic field theory of (3 + 1)-dimensional Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. B* 88(24), 245107 (2013)
- 115. A. A. Zyuzin and A. A. Burkov, Topological response in Weyl semimetals and the chiral anomaly, *Phys. Rev.* B 86(11), 115133 (2012)
- 116. S.-K. Yip, Kinetic equation and magneto-conductance for Weyl metal in the clean limit, arXiv: 1508.01010
- 117. E. V. Gorbar, V. A. Miransky, and I. A. Shovkovy, Chiral anomaly, dimensional reduction, and magnetoresistivity of Weyl and Dirac semimetals, *Phys. Rev. B* 89(8), 085126 (2014)

- 118. V. Aji, Adler–Bell–Jackiw anomaly in Weyl semimetals: Application to pyrochlore iridates, *Phys. Rev. B* 85(24), 241101 (2012)
- 119. A. A. Abrikosov, Quantum magnetoresistance, *Phys. Rev. B* 58(5), 2788 (1998)
- 120. Y. Ominato and M. Koshino, Quantum transport in a three-dimensional Weyl electron system, *Phys. Rev. B* 89(5), 054202 (2014)
- 121. P. Goswami, J. H. Pixley, and S. Das Sarma, Axial anomaly and longitudinal magnetoresistance of a generic three-dimensional metal, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(7), 075205 (2015)
- 122. J. C. W. Song, G. Refael, and P. A. Lee, Linear magnetoresistance in metals: Guiding center diffusion in a smooth random potential, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(18), 180204 (2015)
- 123. G. D. Mahan, Many-Particle Physics, Plenum Press, 1990
- 124. M. E. Raikh and T. V. Shahbazyan, High Landau levels in a smooth random potential for two-dimensional electrons, *Phys. Rev. B* 47(3), 1522 (1993)
- 125. S. S. Murzin, Electron transport in the extreme quantum limit in applied magnetic field, *Physics-Uspekhi* 43(4), 349 (2000)
- 126. D. A. Pesin, E. G. Mishchenko, and A. Levchenko, Density of states and magnetotransport in Weyl semimetals with long-range disorder, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(17), 174202 (2015)
- 127. M. M. Parish and P. B. Littlewood, Non-saturating magnetoresistance in heavily disordered semiconductors, *Nature* 426(6963), 162 (2003)
- 128. P. S. Alekseev, A. P. Dmitriev, I. V. Gornyi, V. Y. Kachorovskii, B. N. Narozhny, M. Schütt, and M. Titov, Magnetoresistance in two-component systems, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 114(15), 156601 (2015)
- 129. N. Ramakrishnan, M. Milletari, and S. Adam, Transport and magnetotransport in three-dimensional Weyl semimetals, *Phys. Rev. B* 92(24), 245120 (2015)
- 130. Y. Pan, H. Wang, P. Lu, J. Sun, B. Wang, and D. Y. Xing, The large unsaturated magnetoresistance of Weyl semimetals, arXiv: 1509.03975